

Program Guide

September 2022

# Democracy's Moment of Truth

American democracy is confronting a moment of truth, in which the danger of succumbing to autocracy must be met with efforts to forge a genuinely multiracial democracy. Over the past decade and a half, the U.S. has experienced a rise and mainstreaming of white nationalism. At the federal level, these forces have been folded into a broader effort to entrench countermajoritarian rule by exploiting antidemocratic features within the design of the judiciary, the electoral college, the U.S. Senate, and decennial redistricting. Antidemocratic forces in state legislatures are passing new laws to disenfranchise people of color in the name of "election integrity," in what the Brennan Center for Justice describes as a siege on "multiracial democracy in America." Almost two years later, these antidemocratic forces, which inspired and underpinned the January 6, 2021 insurrection, continue to threaten this country.

Proponents of democracy and the rule of law, including the students, lawyers, and judges who make up the ACS network and the progressive legal movement, benefit from understanding the nature and legal contours of current attacks on American democracy. This Program Guide serves as a resource to achieve this goal and aid in identifying approaches to combat these threats to democracy. For those interested in meeting this moment of truth with direct action, please visit ACS's website to learn more about our Run.Vote.Work. initiative.

The Program Guide is divided into three parts. First, it examines the "Big Lie" that the 2020 presidential election was irreparably tainted by irregularities, which motivated the January 6th insurrectionists and continues to hold sway over a considerable portion of the American electorate. Second, the Program Guide delves into accountability for the January 6th insurrection, including reform of the Electoral Count Act of 1887. Third, the Program Guide covers voting rights and the fight to preserve and expand democracy, including an examination of the looming threat of the so-called "independent state legislature" theory. Fourth, it considers examines international trends in democratic backsliding and threats of autocracy to provide perspective on and context for domestic developments. Finally, the Program Guide includes a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> As of publication, the January 6th Select Committee Hearings remain ongoing, as do concurrent investigations by the FBI and the U.S. Department of Justice.

list of scholars and advocates from across the ACS network who might be available to speak at chapter events on these topics.

## I. The Big Lie and Its Corrosive Effect on American Democracy

### A. The 2020 Presidential Election and the Aftermath

In the 2020 presidential election, President Joe Biden won a clear majority of both the Electoral College and the national popular vote. Yet his opponent, former President Donald Trump, would not concede nor publicly acknowledge the legitimacy of the election. Using a "firehose of falsehood," Trump has repeatedly claimed without evidence that widespread fraud denied him his rightful victory in the 2020 presidential election against Biden. These lies have been so persistent, ungrounded, and audacious that they have earned the moniker, "The Big Lie." Members of Trump's own administration acknowledged that the 2020 election was the most secure in the nation's history. Yet, Trump has continued to perpetuate and spread the Big Lie nearly two years into Biden's term.

In the weeks following the election, Trump encouraged his supporters to "stop the steal," and promoted and attended a rally in front of the White House as Congress convened to formally count the votes of the Electoral College. While addressing the crowd, Trump instructed his supporters to march to the Capitol, telling them "if you don't fight like hell, you're not going to have a country anymore." They did so, and for several hours an armed pro-Trump mob stormed the building. They fought with police, briefly took control of the House chamber, and ransacked offices in search of members of Congress and their staff. Several rioters erected a gallows outside the Capitol as a threat to then-Vice President Mike Pence, whom they believed did not do enough to overturn the results of the 2020 election. The insurrectionist mob dispersed only after Trump put out a video statement telling them to go home. Because it involved an attempt to violently overturn the results of the 2020 election by disrupting the election certification, the events of January 6th have been widely referred to as an insurrection.

Despite there being no evidence of widespread voter fraud, despite the legal architects of the Big Lie knowing it was false, and despite his own administration repeatedly telling him that the election was not stolen, Trump's campaign laid the groundwork for a movement that would "shatter democratic norms and upend the peaceful transfer of power" on January 6, 2021. Due to the persistence of Big Lie supporters, the threat to our democracy is ongoing.

## B. The Continuing Harm of the Big Lie

The false idea that Trump won the 2020 election has become a "tribal pose" among many of his supporters and continues to hold sway over a large number of Republican Party voters. An average of polls finds that 70% of Republican voters believe that there was widespread fraud in the 2020 election. A February 2022 CNN poll asked respondents whether they believed that U.S. elections represented the will of the people: 56% said no, driven by 75% of self-identified

conservatives and Republicans. USA Today found that one year after the January 6th insurrection, 58% of Republicans believed that Biden was not legitimately elected.

The pervasiveness of the Big Lie has endangered our elections and those who are responsible for conducting them, particularly secretaries of state and local election workers. In a majority of states, secretaries of state are the chief election officials. They help to oversee elections, give guidance to local election officials, and work with other stakeholders to ensure election security and the integrity of the vote. They work closely with local election workers, such as poll workers and boards of election members, in conducting election activities and certifying results. These officials count ballots, including mail-in and provisional ballots, and then transmit those results to the secretary of state.

Election officials at every level have been the targets of harassment and threats of physical violence from Big Lie proponents following the 2020 presidential election. Michigan Secretary of State Jocelyn Benson and Georgia Secretary of State Brad Raffensberger, who both resisted calls from Trump, his legal team, and Big Lie supporters to overturn the results of the election in their respective states, faced continued threats of violence and death long after the 2020 election ended. Georgia poll workers Ruby Freeman and her daughter, Shaye Moss, were falsely accused of election fraud by Trump and his lawyer, Rudy Giuliani. Freeman and Moss, who are both Black, then became the targets of racist abuse and threats including lynching. Freeman testified to the January 6th Committee that "there is nowhere I feel safe" following harassment and death threats from Trump supporters. The increase in threats has affected election workers throughout the country, with one-in-five indicating they may quit amid rampant intimidation from proponents of the Big Lie.

As experienced election officials and workers step down, there is a grave risk that they are being replaced by proponents of the Big Lie. In 2021, former Trump advisor Steve Bannon claimed that "we're taking over all the elections." In 2022, election deniers throughout the country are running in important statewide races for governors, secretaries of state, and state attorneys general. If election deniers were to win these elections, they could be "instrumental in overturning the popular vote in their state," either by refusing to certify election results, limiting access to the ballot box through a restrictive reading of state law, or advocating for greater state legislature control over the electoral process at the expense of the voters in that state. This is particularly true for secretary of state races, given the vital role these officials play in ensuring election integrity. As law professor and former U.S. Attorney Barb McQuade noted, "[n]o elected officials will be more pivotal to protecting democracy—or subverting it—than secretaries of state."

Already, Republican state officials in Arizona, Wisconsin, Pennsylvania, Michigan, and Georgia have sought to review 2020 election results in search of fraud and malfeasance. Additionally, in 2022, several candidates for secretary of state have expressed a desire to engage in future partisan audits in the hunt for election fraud. While election audits are typically conducted by

nonpartisan professionals who are "objective, not seeking an outcome," the audits that took place in the months following the 2020 election were conducted by partisan election officials who sought to "subvert the 2020 election results on behalf of former President Donald Trump." According to a Brennan Center report, these audits "fail to satisfy basic security, accuracy, and reliability measures that should be in place for any election review." And as a report by the Brookings Institution concludes, misinformation like the Big Lie and subsequent election audits "confuse[] and overwhelm[] voters" and have "lasting implications on voters' trust in election outcomes" by "decreasing civic engagement."

In this way, the Big Lie is not simply the idea that fueled an attempted violent overthrow of the 2020 election on January 6th. It also revealed several systemic vulnerabilities that make a "legal coup" possible, where imperfections in the law can lead to a takeover and subversion of our democracy.

### **Discussion Questions**

What changes at the local, state, or federal level can be made to safeguard the democratic process and protect against election subversion efforts? What can be done to protect election administrators from threats and intimidation? What action can be taken to mitigate the harm of the Big Lie and other disinformation campaigns? Who should have the power to take such action and under what oversight?

#### For More Information

Justin Hendrix, The Big Lie is a Reality, JUST SECURITY (Feb. 23, 2022); BRENNAN CTR. FOR JUSTICE, LOCAL ELECTION OFFICIALS SURVEY (MARCH 2022); NPR, The Big Lie Continues to Threaten Democracy (Jan. 4, 2022); Michael Waldman, Focus on the Big Lie, Not the Big Liar, BRENNAN CTR. FOR JUSTICE (June 14, 2022); Darrell M. West, Trump is Not the Only Threat to Democracy, BROOKINGS (July 25, 2022).

## II. Accountability for the January 6th Insurrection and Potential Reform

At a time when a majority of Americans express distrust in our institutions of government, it is of particular importance that those institutions demonstrate the ability and commitment to hold the people who attacked our democracy to account. As Professor Karen Greenberg argues, "[w]hatever virtues our institutions may have, their true value can only persist if they are accountable to the principles of democracy they were created to uphold." Likewise, columnist E.J. Dionne notes that "accountability for the events of Jan. 6 must be legal but also political." As retired Ambassador P. Michael McKinley writes, political accountability "should be about more than building court cases and establishing criminal liability" for the individuals involved. According to the nonpartisan Protect Democracy Project, accountability is a "process" to accomplish a variety of goals, including "construct[ing] a full record of wrongdoing [and] pursu[ing] deterrence through consequences for wrongdoing."

### A. Criminal Prosecutions of Insurrectionists

The criminal prosecution of those involved with the January 6th insurrection, whether present at the Capitol or not, may reflect a form of deterrence that is part of the process of accountability that the Protect Democracy Project suggests is necessary. The January 6th cases comprise the largest criminal investigation in American history. As of July 2022, nearly 850 people have been charged with crimes related to the insurrection. Defendants include far-right militia members, current and former law enforcement officers, veterans, and one two-time Olympic gold medalist. Many are like Stephen Ayres, who was "not a member of the Proud Boys or the Oath Keepers "but "went to the Capitol because Trump got everyone riled up and told them to go there" on January 6th.

Judges from across the ideological spectrum have decried the insurrection as shocking criminal conduct that represented a grave threat to our democratic norms and that "it is not patriotism, it is not standing up for America, and it is not justified to descend on the nation's capital at the direction of a disappointed candidate and threaten members of the other party." Crucially, "judges appointed by Republican presidents have shown no (or little) more sympathy to the defendants," with one Trump appointee decrying January 6th as a "shameful event." When one defendant attempted to appeal to a Ronald Reagan appointee with their mutual love of the former president, the judge was "not impressed," and compared the January 6th rioters to "a lynching mob."

A January 2022 analysis in *Slate* of the January 6th prosecutions shows that "only about half of the Jan. 6 defendants have been charged with felonies." Likewise, in June 2022, Bloomberg reported that federal prosecutors have "scored about 50 felony guilty pleas out of more than 800 defendants charged." In contrast, at least 235 defendants "have pleaded guilty to misdemeanor offenses such as illegal parading." Only 80 defendants have received prison time. January 6th defendants are also more likely to be "released pending trial at higher rates than average," possibly due to the fact that they are hiring private attorneys at "four times the rate of a typical defendant." The treatment of January 6th defendants also speaks to the racial inequities in our justice system. The vast majority of January 6th defendants are white, and "[w]hen it comes to pretrial release, they are getting sent home at a much higher rate than their Black and Hispanic peers."

## B. United States House Select Committee on the January 6th Attack

Alongside ongoing criminal prosecutions, congressional action highlights the value of constructing "a full record of wrongdoing" as part of the process of pursuing accountability. In June 2021, the U.S. House of Representatives created the Select Committee to Investigate the January 6th Attack on the United States Capitol. The Committee has held numerous public hearings to present its findings and has outlined Trump's "seven-part plan" to overturn the results of the 2020 election. The Committee has employed dozens of professionals, interviewed over 1000 witnesses, and laid the groundwork for Trump's personal culpability in his incitement of the riot and his inaction to stop it after it began. The Committee has also examined the Big Lie, the fake electors plot, and profiled the members of the mob. As the Protect Democracy Project notes, "[s]uch comprehensive fact-finding and truth-telling can combat disinformation and work towards creating a more shared reality; lay[ing] the political groundwork for institutional reforms."

### 1. *Trump v. Thompson* and the Separation of Powers

The Committee's ability to obtain necessary information was put to the test early in *Trump v*. Thompson, a case in which former President Trump sought to block the release of records relating to the January 6th insurrection. In August 2021, the January 6th Committee requested from the National Archives all "documents, communications, videos, photographs, and other media generated within the White House on January 6, 2021 that relate to the [Trump] rally on the Ellipse," in addition to other presidential records from that day.<sup>2</sup> Congress has broad investigatory and oversight authority as part of its core legislative powers. However, the president may assert various forms of executive privilege as a part of their executive power to shield certain communications and documents from Congress. A former president may assert those privileges, as well, though these assertions are subject to a number of factors, including whether the current president supports the assertion of privilege.

In September, Trump asserted executive privilege over some of the requested documents. That same day, Biden notified the Archivist of the United States that he intended to waive executive privilege. In October, Trump sued in his capacity as a former president to block the Archivist's disclosures to the Committee as a matter of executive privilege, arguing that disclosure of the requested documents would have a chilling effect on presidential communications with staff. The D.C. District Court denied the injunction, finding that Trump's "assertion of privilege is outweighed by President Biden's decision not to uphold the privilege."

Trump appealed to the D.C. Circuit, which, in December 2021, upheld the district court's decision denying an injunction. Executive privilege allows a president to protect from disclosure "documents or other materials that reflect presidential decisionmaking and deliberations and that the President believes should remain confidential."3 However, the privilege is not absolute, and may be overcome by "a strong showing of need by another institution of government." The privilege is also waivable, and like other Article II powers, resides only with the sitting president.4

The D.C. Circuit ruled against Trump. First, because, as the current president, Biden is the "principal holder and keeper of executive privilege," his waiver carries great significance. Second, the Committee's compelling showing of need for information outweighs Trump's

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> All quotations and information taken from Trump v. Thompson, 20 F.4th 10, 19–24 (D.C. Cir. 2021).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Id. at 25. (citing In re Sealed Case, 121 F.3d 729, 744 (D.C. Cir. 1997); United States v. Nixon, 418 U.S. 683, 705 (1974)).

<sup>4</sup> Id. at 26.

assertion that disclosure would have a general chilling effect on presidential communications.5 Trump petitioned for certiorari with the Supreme Court, which promptly denied his request in an 8-1 decision, allowing the D.C. Circuit's decision to stand.

## 2. Insurrectionist Members of Congress, Expulsion, and the Disqualification Clause

In May 2022, the January 6th Committee subpoenaed five sitting members of Congress, including House Minority Leader Kevin McCarthy. All of these members were invited to appear voluntarily before the Committee, and all have thus far refused to comply with the subpoenas. The Committee has previously referred individuals who failed to comply with subpoenas to the Department of Justice for potential criminal prosecution but has yet to refer these members of Congress.

According to the Committee, it sought to compel testimony from these members because they "participated in meetings at the White House . . . had direct conversations with President Trump leading up to and during the attack on the Capitol, and . . . were involved in the planning and coordination of certain activities on and before January 6th."

Many progressive commentators and lawmakers have called on Congress to expel any member found to have aided the insurrection. The Constitution gives both the House and the Senate broad power to expel members. Article I, Section 5, Clause 2 states: "Each House may determine the Rules of its Proceedings, punish its Members for disorderly Behaviour, and, with the Concurrence of two thirds, expel a Member." To date, Congress has exercised that power twenty times, most recently in 2002. The vast majority of those expelled were senators who supported the Confederacy during the Civil War. The requirement of a two-thirds majority vote to expel a member from Congress, however, is "a clear obstacle to expulsion."

Current or former federal and state officeholders involved in the January 6th insurrection may also be ineligible to hold federal office under Section 3 of the Fourteenth Amendment. Section 3 provides that "No person shall be a Senator or Representative in Congress, or elector of President and Vice-President, or hold any office, civil or military, under the United States, or under any State, who, having previously taken an oath, as a member of Congress, or as an officer of the United States, or as a member of any State legislature, or as an executive or judicial officer of any State, to support the Constitution of the United States, shall have engaged in insurrection or rebellion against the same, or given aid or comfort to the enemies thereof." This means that no person who has previously sworn an oath to support the Constitution and subsequently engaged in insurrection against the United States may serve as a senator or representative. If the evidence shows that a sitting representative "engaged in" the January 6th

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Id. at 26, 35. See also Nixon v. GSA, 443 U.S. 425, 449 (1977); U.S. CONST. Art. II, § 1 cl. 1 ("The executive Power shall be vested in a President of the United States of America."); Selia Law LLC v. Consumer Fin. Prot. Bureau, 140 S. Ct. 2183, 2191 (2020) (reiterating that "T]he 'executive Power' - all of it - is 'vested in a President[.]").

insurrection, they could be disqualified from office, since all members of Congress swear an oath to support the Constitution.

However, as Professor Laurence Tribe cautions, the use of the Disqualification Clause is a "very murky" area of constitutional law. It has only been used once since Reconstruction, and that member was later reinstated. It is also unclear which branch enforces the Disqualification Clause. In an 1869 circuit case, Chief Justice Salmon P. Chase concluded that the clause is not self-enforcing. Congress, therefore, may have to pass an enforcement statute under its authority in Section 5 of the Fourteenth Amendment.

Even if Congress passed such a statute, Professor Gerard Magliocca believes that "that the [U.S. Supreme] Court would hold that Section 3 may be enforced against a sitting member of Congress only through expulsion, largely because the two-thirds requirement for expulsion is an important safeguard against partisan abuses." Under the Court's rule in Powell v. McCormack, Congress may exclude a member based on eligibility requirements (like age or citizenship) on a majority vote. Otherwise, the two-thirds vote for expulsion rule applies. The Court did not take up the question of whether its decision in Powell applied to Section 3 of the Fourteenth Amendment.

### C. Electoral Count Act Reform

The Big Lie that Trump won the 2020 election was the driving force behind the January 6th insurrection, but it was no coincidence that it took place on the day Congress was due to certify the 2020 election results and formally certify Biden's victory, pursuant to the Electoral Count Act of 1887 (ECA). The confusion and uncertainty produced by erroneous and bad-faith interpretations of the ECA in the run up to January 6 validate calls for its reform to "better secure the peaceful transfer of power in future elections."

Under Article II of the Constitution, the president and vice president of the United States are formally elected by the Electoral College. States choose the method of selection for electors, though all states currently rely on elections in which eligible state residents may participate. After Election Day, the selected electors meet in their states to formally vote for the president and vice president. Once Congress counts the electoral votes as submitted by each state, it declares the winner of the Electoral College and the presidency.

But what happens when that system breaks down? In 1876, following a contentious election between Rutherford B. Hayes and Samuel Tilden, several Southern states sent two slates of electors, one slate for Hayes and one for Tilden. Congress ultimately created an ad hoc election commission that gave Hayes the presidency. Over a decade later, the ECA was passed to avoid this outcome by establishing a process for Congress to count electoral votes and allow for consideration of objections to those votes with the support of one Senator and one Representative. While the vice president presides over the counting session held each January 6th following a presidential election, the ECA "provides little detail about the extent of their

duties." Nevertheless, the ECA was "initially a success and enabled more than a century of smooth electoral counts," according to a report by the U.S. House Committee on House Administration.

However, as the National Task Force on Election Crises concludes, the ECA as written "is severely flawed and can no longer be relied upon to ensure a peaceful conclusion to presidential elections." In 2021, Trumpist partisans in and outside of Congress used the ECA's vagueness regarding the vice president's role as a vehicle to give the Big Lie continued life, by claiming that Pence could unilaterally rejected Biden electors from states Trump claimed to have won. Trump and many of his supporters pressured Pence to take advantage of this bad-faith interpretation of the ECA. Absent reform, the ECA could allow members of Congress to overturn the results of the 2024 election, regardless of who the people choose to elect, and succeed where the 2021 effort failed. In one scenario put forth by Professor Matthew Seligman, a state legislature or governor could certify a slate of electors in spite of the outcome of the popular vote in the state "on a fake pretext of election fraud," and a Congress controlled by the same party could count those electors.

In January 2021, the Trump campaign and legal team attempted such a "fake electors" scheme. Trump campaign staffers and lawyers forwarded names of uncertified Trump electors as alternates for either Pence or Republican congressional leaders to select on January 6th, 2021. While the effort was "slapdash," and key participants were aware of its "dubious legality," the plan shows how serious those around Trump were pushing slates of fake electors. Absent congressional action to reform the ECA, Professor Rick Hasen asserts that all it would take for such a scheme to succeed in 2025 would be for a Republican Congress to "try to count the votes from the state legislature rather than votes reflecting the people's will."

In July 2022, a bipartisan group of senators announced a proposal to reform the Electoral Count Act to avoid the risk that partisans might exploit the ECA to subvert future election outcomes. The proposed reform would clarify that the vice president's role in the process is "purely ceremonial." It would also raise the threshold for any challenges to the electoral slates. The proposal includes:

- 1. Mandating that electors be appointed in a manner consistent with state law as it reads on Election Day;
- 2. Setting a deadline after which the legislature cannot appoint any new electors;
- 3. Requiring the governor to also certify the electors before the deadline; and
- 4. Allowing a three-judge panel to select a slate of electors on appeal by one of the candidates, which must be the slate that Congress certifies.

These reforms are similar to those proposed by some legal scholars and a cross-partisan group of more than fifty experts in election law, election administration, national security,

cybersecurity, voting rights, civil rights, technology, media, public health, and emergency response. Seligman believes the proposed Electoral Count Act reform "would go a long way towards preventing a stolen presidential election in 2024 and beyond."

### **Discussion Questions**

If it is proven that Trump, members of his administration, and/or members of Congress did conspire to overturn the 2020 election, how should they be held accountable? What is the proper balance between executive privilege and congressional investigatory powers? Has the Court struck the right balance in Trump v. Thompson? Are there further reforms to the Electoral Count Act that can be made to eliminate weaknesses in the certification process for presidential elections?

### For More Information

CONG. RESEARCH SERV., R45078, EXPULSION OF MEMBERS OF CONGRESS: LEGAL AUTHORITY AND HISTORICAL PRACTICE (2018); Gerard Magliocca, *The 14th Amendment's Disqualification Provision and the Events of January 6th*, LAWFARE (Jan. 19, 2021); Thomas Berry & Genevieve Nadeau, *Here's What Electoral Count Act Reform Should Look Like*, LAWFARE (Apr. 4, 2022). CONG. RESEARCH SERV., R47102, EXECUTIVE PRIVILEGE AND PRESIDENTIAL COMMUNICATIONS: JUDICIAL PRINCIPLES (2022).

## III. The Roberts Court's Hostility to Voting Rights

### A. The Voting Rights Act and Shelby County

The Voting Rights Act of 1965 (VRA) was a landmark piece of legislation that "sought to deliver on the promise of the 14th and 15th Amendments that every citizen is entitled to an equal opportunity to participate in our democracy." Among its key provisions: Section 2 bans racial discrimination in voting; Section 4 bans literacy tests as a requirement to register to vote as well as lays out the formula for determining covered jurisdictions subject to "preclearance" because of a history of racial discrimination in voting; and Section 5 requires covered jurisdictions to "preclear" any changes in their election law with either the U.S. Department of Justice or the U.S. District Court for the District of Columbia. An analysis by economist Desmond Ang found that the VRA increased voter turnout in preclearance states by four to eight percentage points, largely due to "lasting gains in minority participation." Congress reauthorized the VRA with wide bipartisan support five times, most recently in 2006. But conservative activists, with support from conservative members of the judiciary, have long been hostile to the VRA and have engaged in years of litigation to dismantle it. Among the members of the judiciary who have supported these efforts is Chief Justice John Roberts, who as a young Justice Department lawyer wrote that the VRA was "constitutionally suspect" and "contrary to the most fundamental tenants [sic] of the legislative process on which the laws of this country are based."

Over thirty years later, Chief Justice Roberts wrote for the majority in *Shelby County v. Holder* in which the Court held that the preclearance formula of Section 4(b) was unconstitutional, rendering Section 5 inoperable. The majority held that the VRA's "extraordinary measures,

including its disparate treatment of the States" imposed current burdens and were not justified by current needs. Chief Justice Roberts wrote that improvements in racial minority turnout and registration had been made "in large part *because* of the Voting Rights Act" and the coverage formula did not reflect these advancements. The Chief Justice reasoned that the VRA was so successful that it was no longer needed. As Justice Ruth Bader Ginsburg noted in her dissent, "[t]hrowing out preclearance when it has worked and is continuing to work to stop discriminatory changes is like throwing away your umbrella in a rainstorm because you are not getting wet."

Immediately after the decision, several states enacted stringent voter ID laws, limited early voting periods, closed polling places, and removed voters from their rolls through a process referred to as "purging." The end of preclearence and subsequent voter suppression tactics have had a disproportionate effect on minority voters.

### B. Voter Suppression Laws Passed in Response to the 2020 Election

The 2020 election saw a massive increase in voter turnout, due in part to the increased use of mail-in ballots across the country. Yet the ongoing rhetoric around "election integrity" and the Big Lie led several states to pass a raft of new, restrictive voting laws in 2021. These include limiting early and mail-in voting, requiring identification with mail-in ballots, and reassigning certain powers over elections from the secretary of state to the state legislature.

Three states in the Deep South provide examples of this new wave of voter suppression. In Florida, a new law now requires voters who wish to vote by mail-in ballots to provide either an ID or Social Security Number to request a ballot; the law also limits voter's access to ballot drop boxes to certain designated periods during the day. In 2020, ballot drop boxes grew in popularity as an easy and convenient method of voting amid the COVID-19 pandemic. States that have all vote-by-mail elections, like Utah and Washington, have used drop boxes for decades without incident. After 2020, Republican legislators have attacked drop boxes simply because they make it "easier to vote," disregarding the fact that they remain "safe, convenient, and popular."

Georgia has limited drop boxes to a maximum of one for every 100,000 voters, which reduced the number of boxes in the metro Atlanta area from 111 to just 23. The recent voting restrictions have also targeted Black voters with an almost "uncanny accuracy," according to the Brennan Center's Michael Waldman. For example, the state criminalized giving water or food to people in line to vote. As Waldman notes, these laws will disproportionately affect people of color, because "hours-long lines to vote are more often in Black and brown communities" thanks to a reduction in polling places and a surge in minority voting.

In Texas, overnight early voting and drive-through voting are now banned and local election officials face jail time if they proactively distribute mail-in ballots to members of the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Shelby County v. Holder, 570 U.S. 529. 544, 554 (2013); *Id.* at 590 (Ginsburg, J., dissenting).

community, many of whom are elderly or people with disabilities. In 2020, the measures now banned in Texas made it easier to vote and brought "the highest voter turnout that Texas has seen in 30 years," a notable accomplishment in the state in light of a study of elections between 1996 and 2016 that found "it is harder to vote in Texas than literally any other state in the country." Similar to the measures passed in Georgia, Texas's restrictions on overnight early voting and drive-through voting disproportionately affect minority voters. An analysis by the Texas Civil Rights Project found that people of color made up 56% of late night voters and 53% of drive-through voters in Houston and surrounding Harris County, despite being only 38% of the overall electorate.

Until about a decade ago, federal law would have prevented many of these discriminatory voting restrictions from coming into force. Section 5 of the Voting Rights Act of 1965 (VRA) was "enacted to freeze changes in election practices or procedures in covered jurisdictions until the new procedures have been determined . . . . to have neither discriminatory purpose or effect." Under Section 5, Georgia and Texas would have had to obtain this permission, called "preclearance," from either the U.S. Department of Justice or the District Court for the District of Columbia before any changes in their voting law could go into effect. The effects of *Shelby County* are still being felt almost a decade later.

### C. Brnovich and the Continued Evisceration of the Voting Rights Act

After *Shelby County*, voting rights plaintiffs brought an increased number of challenges to voter suppression laws under Section 2 of the VRA, which prohibits discriminatory voting practices on the basis of race. But in 2021, the VRA was dealt a further blow when the Supreme Court took aim at Section 2 in *Brnovich v. Democratic National Committee*. At issue was whether Arizona's policy to not count provisional ballots cast in the wrong precinct and its law criminalizing anyone other than the voter from holding their mail ballot violated Section 2 of the VRA. Plaintiffs argued that both were motivated by intentional racial discrimination. While the lower appellate court ruled for the plaintiffs, the Supreme Court reversed, holding that the lower court had applied the wrong standard for Section 2 cases.

Prior to *Brnovich*, multiple circuits had adopted a two-part test to determine a Section 2 violation: Whether the challenged practice "imposes a discriminatory burden on members of a protected class;" and whether "the burden is in part caused or linked to social and historical factors that have or currently produce discrimination against members of the protected class." The second part endorsed several factors laid out in a U.S. Senate report to the 1982 VRA amendments. These "Senate Factors" asked courts to examine the history of voting discrimination in the state or political subdivision; the extent to which elections are racially polarized; and the use of overt or subtle racial appeals in political campaigns, among other factors.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> *Id.* at 19 (citing collected cases from the Fourth, Fifth, Sixth, and Nineth Circuit Courts of Appeal).

In *Brnovich*, the Court explicitly rejected that approach. Justice Samuel Alito wrote for the six justices of the Court's conservative supermajority, holding that courts should instead utilize a "totality of the circumstances" test and offering several "guideposts" for courts to consider when determining a Section 2 violation. One of these guideposts is whether a voting rights restriction existed at the time of the 1982 amendments.<sup>8</sup> As election law professor Rick Hasen points out, the effect of this interpretation is that it tells "states that they can roll back voting restrictions to a time [1982] when registration was onerous, and early and absentee voting rare."

Justice Alito argues that "the burdens associated with the rules in widespread use when [Section] 2 was adopted [in 1982] are therefore useful" in determining whether a state voting law violates the VRA.9 But as Linda Greenhouse points out, the "obvious implication" of Justice Alito's invocation of 1982 is that recent efforts to restrict mail-in voting "are presumptively entitled to a free pass because widespread use of mail-in ballots is a post-1982 development." Davin Rosborough concludes that "the Court's benchmark of common practices in 1982. . . . will undermine the project of Section 2 to dismantle discriminatory voting systems."

Congress could overrule the Court by passing a new reauthorization of the VRA. One such proposal, the John Lewis Voting Rights Advancement Act, would effectively overrule both *Shelby County* and *Brnovich* by providing a new formula for preclearance and codifying the Senate Factors. Unfortunately, the bill does not have the necessary support in the Senate to reach the sixty vote threshold needed to overcome the filibuster nor is there sufficient support for the elimination of the filibuster. As a result, the Voting Rights Advancement Act is unlikely to become law in the foreseeable future.

## D. Inconsistent Application of the *Purcell* "Principle"

In a per curiam decision in *Purcell v. Gonzalez*, the Supreme Court held that the Ninth Circuit had improperly enjoined a law requiring photo ID for voter registration from going into effect.<sup>10</sup> *Purcell* has since come to stand for the presumption that "courts should not change election rules during the period of time just prior to an election because doing so could confuse voters and create problems for officials administering the election."

On the surface, this makes a certain amount of sense. As David Gans writes, "Purcell rests on a germ of truth: courts must take account of how its [sic] rulings will affect an upcoming election." Yet the way in which the Court has applied Purcell "prevents courts from stopping late-breaking acts of voter suppression," which "harms our democracy."

The Court has been inconsistent with what counts as "too close" to an election to change the electoral map. In February, the Court allowed Alabama's congressional map to remain in effect for the 2022 election cycle despite challenges brought under Section 2 of the VRA. The order

<sup>8</sup> Brnovich v. Democratic Nat'l Comm., 141 S. Ct. 2321, 2337-41 (2021).

<sup>9</sup> Id. at 2338.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Purcell v. Gonzalez, 549 U.S. 1, 4-5 (2006).

was issued through the shadow docket, with no opinion from the Court; however, experts have deduced from Justice Brett Kavanaugh's concurrence that the Court relied on Purcell to reach this result. The lower courts had unanimously held that the state had diluted the Black vote and denied Black voters a second majority-minority congressional district in violation of the VRA. But the Court overruled them, reasoning that any changes to the map would be too close to the Alabama primaries. Its decision was issued in February, which would have given the state legislature time to draw a new map by the May 24th candidate filing deadline and the June 21 primaries. Although the Court agreed to hear the case next term, its decision means that the map will be in effect for the 2022 midterms.

While the Court concluded in the Alabama case that several months would be too soon before an election to intervene, it has had no problem intervening to change a mail-in ballot deadline a day before an election. In a 2020 shadow docket decision involving Wisconsin, the state had changed its mail-in ballot deadline from April 7 to April 13, 2020. The District Court had ruled on April 2nd ruled that absentee ballots mailed and postmarked after the original April 7th Election Day deadline should be counted. On April 6th, a mere one day before the deadline, the Supreme Court stayed the lower court's decision. In so doing, it relied on Purcell and chastised the lower court for not heeding its "wisdom" in getting involved too close to the election on April 7th.

Yet as Justice Ginsburg's dissent put it, "[t]his Court's intervention is thus ill advised, especially so at this late hour," citing to Purcell. Furthermore, she noted that election officials "have spent the past few days establishing procedures and informing voters in accordance with the District Court's deadline." Justice Ginsburg concluded that "[f]or this Court to upend the [process—a day before the April 7 postmark deadline—is sure to confound election officials and voters." Thus, both sides in this case relied on *Purcell* to reach dramatically different results.

The inconsistent application of a neutral "principle" like *Purcell* leads to outcomes that are not neutral. David Gans warns that this is "a dangerous development that encourages partisan tampering with the electoral process" and "invites the manipulation of democracy by state actors." And as Professor Rick Hasen noted after the Wisconsin decision, the use of Purcell in that case shows that the Court "is increasingly willingly to go out on a limb to fully implement the justices' legal and political preferences without it being tempered by concern about perceptions and legitimacy."

### E. Rucho and State Constitutions as Last Line of Defense

In 2019's Rucho v. Common Cause, the Court further eroded federal protections of voting rights, finding that the issue of partisan gerrymandering is a "political question" beyond the Court's competence and jurisdiction. In her dissent, Justice Elana Kagan noted the inevitable result of the Court's abdication: "politicians can cherry-pick voters to ensure their reelection." Chief Justice Roberts, once again writing for the majority, conceded that "[p]rovisions in state statutes and state constitutions can provide standards and guidance for state courts to apply" to challenges to legislative maps.<sup>11</sup>

With its Rucho decision, combined with Citizens United, Shelby County, and an increasing reliance on the "shadow docket" to reject voters' claims, the Roberts Court has opened the door to elections filled with unlimited dark money, unfiltered voting restrictions, and unchecked partisan interest in setting the boundaries and rules of the contest. And as the Court weighs the future of what remains of the protections found in Section 2 of the VRA in this term's *Moore v*. Harper, voting rights advocates have begun taking a different tack: looking to state constitutions and state courts to vindicate voters' rights.

As experts have noted, Justice Kagan made the most of her *Rucho* dissent, creating a roadmap for a North Carolina state court to deliver relief to that state's voters by striking down an extremely gerrymandered map under the state's constitutional protections after the U.S. Supreme Court refused to do so.

According to Professor Josh Douglas, "[v]irtually every state constitution confers the right to vote to its citizens in explicit terms" but until recently, "state courts, much like federal courts, have largely underenforced the right to vote because they have too closely followed federal court voting-rights jurisprudence." Many state constitutions go beyond the federal Constitution in guaranteeing a right to "free," "equal" or "open" elections. Thirty states have such clauses, and many have been used to strike down partisan gerrymanders in states like Pennsylvania, North Carolina, and New York.

Previously the U.S. Supreme Court allowed state supreme court-imposed congressional maps to stand in North Carolina and Pennsylvania. But at least four justices seemed to endorse a new legal theory, the Independent State Legislature Theory, which could neuter every state supreme court's ability to interpret and apply election law to federal elections.

## F. The Independent State Legislature Theory

The modern roots of the independent state legislature theory can be traced to Chief Justice William Rehnquist's concurrence in *Bush v. Gore*, in which the Court's conservative majority ended the electoral recount in Florida and essentially "handed the 2000 election" to George W. Bush. The Florida Supreme Court had ordered a recount under applicable state election law, but the U.S. Supreme Court intervened to stop the recount. In his concurrence, Chief Justice Rehnquist acknowledged that although the Supreme Court typically defers to state supreme courts on interpretations of state law as a matter of federalism and "comity," here that principle was superseded by the state legislature's constitutional duties under Article II, Section 1. This provides that "'[e]ach State shall appoint, in such Manner as the Legislature thereof may direct,'

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Rucho v. Common Cause, 139 S. Ct. 2484, 2507 (2019).

electors for President and Vice President."<sup>12</sup> Thus, because the Florida Legislature had already assigned its presidential electors to Bush, that should take precedence over the Florida Supreme Court's subsequent recount order.

Both the Presidential Electors Clause and the Elections Clause refer to the powers of the state legislature over federal elections. The latter allows state legislatures to choose "The Times, Places and Manner of holding Elections for Senators and Representatives," but gives Congress the power "by Law [to] make or alter such Regulations" at any time. Traditionally, the Supreme Court has interpreted the term "legislature" expansively to include not just a state's lawmaking body, but its legislative process more generally. That legislative process may include other actors, like the governor, or a ballot measure, as allowed by the statutes and constitution of that particular state.

As recently as 2015, the Supreme Court dismissed the independent state legislature theory by upholding an Arizona independent redistricting committee that was created by a statewide ballot measure. In a majority opinion written by Justice Ginsburg, it reaffirmed that, per the Arizona Constitution, "initiatives adopted by the voters legislate for the State just as measures passed by the representative body do." Furthermore, "it is characteristic of our federal system that States retain autonomy to establish their own governmental processes." Justice Ginsburg explained that to hold that the Elections Clause unduly constrains those processes would not only violate principles of federalism but would also go against the historical purpose of the Elections Clause, namely "to act as a safeguard against manipulation of electoral rules by politicians and factions in the States to entrench themselves or place their interests over those of the electorate." The Clause does this by giving Congress the power to overrule the legislatures.

Since that 2015 decision, the membership of the Court has changed significantly. In a statement accompanying a 2020 order, Justice Alito, joined by Justices Neil Gorsuch and Clarence Thomas, noted the "important constitutional issue" raised by whether the Pennsylvania Supreme Court could "squarely alter" a statute passed pursuant to the Pennsylvania state legislature's power to regulate elections under the federal Constitution. Justice Brett Kavanaugh has also expressed interest in a case involving whether a lower federal court could extend Wisconsin's mail-in ballot deadline. Citing Chief Justice Rehnquist's concurrence in *Bush v. Gore*, Kavanaugh wrote that "[t]he text of Article II means that the 'clearly expressed intent of the legislature must prevail" and that "a state court may not depart from the state election code enacted by the legislature."

However, if conservatives follow their originalist principles, they will not find much support for the independent state legislature theory. Professors Vikram Amar & Akhil Amar conclude that

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Bush v. Gore, 531 U.S. 98, 113 (2000) (Rehnquist, C.J., concurring) (quoting U.S. CONST. Art. 1, Sec. 1, cl. 2).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Arizona State Legislature v. Arizona Independent Redistricting Comm'n, 576 U.S. 787, 814, 815, 817 (2015).

at the Founding, "the public meaning of state 'legislature' was clear and well accepted . . . : A state 'legislature' was . . . an entity created and constrained by its state constitution." Likewise, Hayward Smith notes that in the decade after the ratification of the federal Constitution, every state but one enacted state constitutional provisions regarding elections. Similarly, Foundingera state legislatures routinely delegated election authority to other state actors, like local election officials. An examination of that history by Mark Krass shows that officials as diverse as Virginia sheriffs and New England town meetings exercised those powers during that era. The independent state legislature theory is not supported by text, history, or Supreme Court precedent dating back more than a century.

Taken to its logical endpoint, the independent state legislature theory could allow for the kind of coup that was narrowly avoided on January 6th, 2021. It has been suggested that if the state legislature has the sole power to control elections, then it arguably could override the will of the voters after an election by sending its own slate of presidential electors or even congressional representatives, irrespective of who the voters choose.

This hypothetical has generated much debate among legal scholars. Hasen concludes the independent state legislature theory "could fundamentally alter the balance of power in setting election rules in the states and provide a path for great threats to elections" by allowing state legislatures to "flip" election results. He is joined by retired Judge Michael Luttig who sees the independent state legislature theory as the "cornerstone" of a potential plan to overturn the 2024 election results, which can only be stopped if the Supreme Court rejects the theory. However, Professor Michael Morley, a proponent of the theory, argues that "[f]ederal law . . . constrains a legislature's ability to directly appoint electors"." Likewise, Geneveive Nadeau and Helen White conclude that "[e]ven a maximalist version of the [independent state legislature] theory would not empower state legislatures to defy the federal constitution or disregard federal statutes."

Next term, the Supreme Court will address the independent state legislature theory in *Moore v. Harper*. The Court will decide whether the North Carolina Supreme Court may strike down a gerrymandered congressional map and order a state trial court to adopt a new map drawn by court-appointed experts.

### **Discussion Questions**

How does the Court's interpretive methodology differ between Shelby County and Brnovich, and what does the difference imply about the Court's posture toward voting rights laws in future cases? Should the Court preserve the Purcell principle, and if so, how close is to too close to an election for the Court not to get involved? What more could be done utilizing state constitutional provisions to expand ballot access and political representation for racial minorities, people with disabilities, and other marginalized communities? What can be done to protect against the dangers posed by the Independent State Legislature Theory?

#### For More Information

Daniel Tokaji, Applying Section 2 to the New Vote Denial, 50 HARV. C.R.-C.L. L. REV. (2015); Rick Hasen, Reining in the Purcell Principle, 43 FLA. ST. U. L. REV. 427 (2016); ELLEN KATZ ET AL., TO PARTICIPATE AND ELECT: SECTION 2 OF THE VOTING RIGHTS ACT AT 40 (2022); Davin Rosborough, Brnovich v. Democratic National Committee: Whitewashing the Voting Rights Act, 5. Am. CONST. SOC'Y SUP. CT. REV. 15 (2021); Carolyn Shapiro, The Independent State Legislature Claim, Textualism, and State Law, U. CHI. L. REV. (Forthcoming, 2022); Leah Litman & Kate Shaw, Textualism, Judicial Supremacy and the Independent State Legislature Theory, WIS. L. REV. (Forthcoming, 2022).

## IV.An International Perspective: Legal Coups Abroad and the Fight for Democracy at Home

The United States is not the only nation where democracy is in retreat. Each year, the nonprofit Freedom House publishes a report on the state of freedom and democracy in the world. In its 2021 report, Freedom House found that "democracy's defenders sustained heavy new losses in their struggle against authoritarian foes, shifting the international balance in favor of tyranny." And the United States did not escape criticism. Citing the "parlous state" of American democracy, particularly in light of January 6th, Freedom House's concerns only deepened in its 2022 report. There, it found that in an era of rising authoritarianism around the world, the same antidemocratic forces that led to the insurrection "continue to exert significant influence over the U.S. political system." More specifically, the Big Lie, intimidation of election officials by Trump supporters, and legislation restricting ballot access in the name of election integrity were all named as threats to our democracy.

As more nations drop "the pretense of competitive elections," and as coups became "more common in 2021 than in any of the previous 10 years," what can the U.S. learn from other nations around the world that are further down the path towards authoritarianism? Such coups have occurred recently in several nations across Europe, like Hungary, which may provide a preview of could happen in the United States if we do not strengthen our democracy now. Right-wing authoritarians in the United States have increasingly looked to Hungary and its Prime Minister Viktor Orban as models. Tucker Carlson has hosted his popular Fox News program from the country. In 2022, a special edition of the Conservative Political Action Conference (CPAC) was held in Hungary, with Orban as its keynote speaker.

Orban's brand of autocracy has been characterized as "soft." He is nominally elected, yet he has "so thoroughly rigged the system that his grip on power is virtually assured." Institutions in Hungary like the courts, universities, and the electoral system have been "delegitimized" and "hollowed out." Professor Kim Lane Schepple notes that Orban has succeeded by manipulating existing law rather than simply breaking it, in what she calls a "constitutional coup." She explains, "First, he changes the laws to give himself permission to do what he wants, and then he does it." As Vox reporter Zack Beauchamp concludes, Orban's Hungary has "a political

system that aims to stamp out dissent and seize control of every major aspect of a country's political and social life, without needing to resort to 'hard' measures like banning elections and building up a police state."

Elsewhere in Eastern Europe, Poland has also been backsliding on democracy under its ruling Law and Justice Party (PiS). PiS consolidated its hold on political power through changes to the judiciary. For decades, the judiciary was appointed by an independent council of judges, free from political interference. In 2017, President Andrzej Duda enacted legislation giving the PiScontrolled Parliament the power to appoint more than half of the council, giving the party control over all judicial nominations. This includes the Polish Supreme Court, which certifies election results. The Supreme Court voted to certify Duda's 2020 reelection, despite accusations of fraud. By taking control of the judiciary President Duda and PiS have been free to enact other measures, including consolidation of the media under state control, an abortion ban, and a crackdown down on vulnerable LGBTQ+ Poles.

As Steven Levitsky and Daniel Ziblatt note in their book *How Democracies Die*, most modern democratic breakdowns "have been caused not by generals and soldiers but by elected governments themselves." Levitsky and Ziblatt assert that through the subversion of democratic institutions, "democratic backsliding today begins at the ballot box, "as it did in Hungary and Poland. Likewise, the rise of authoritarianism is not strictly a European issue. Brazil, Turkey, and India are all democracies that have fallen sway to more authoritarian regimes in the 21st century. Similarly, Tunisia and Senegal are examples of democratic backsliding in Africa, where leaders have engaged in constitutional coups to retain power.

In of the context of this "global expansion of authoritarian rule," Freedom House warns that "the United States has fallen below its traditional peers on key democratic indicators." And as Thomas Wright noted days after the January 6th insurrection, "it is precisely because American democracy is under pressure at home that the U.S. government ought to stand up for it overseas" as "[o]ur situation shows that the United States has a real stake in the struggle."

### **Discussion Questions**

What steps could the United States take to prevent a "legal coup" from happening at home? What are the What lessons can be learned from other countries who have faced similar authoritarian threats? What balance should the U.S government strike in advocating for democratic reforms abroad while addressing ongoing threats at home?

### For More Information

FREEDOM HOUSE, FREEDOM IN THE WORLD 2021: DEMOCRACY UNDER SIEGE (2021); Patsy Widakuswara, *The Global Legacy of January 6*, VOA (Jan. 6, 2022); Melissa Morgan, *The Legacy of January 6*, STANFORD FREEMAN SPOGLI INST. FOR INT'L STUDIES (Jan. 5, 2022). FREEDOM HOUSE,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> The European Union has withheld funds after Poland refused to abide by an E.U. Court of Justice ruling which found that its system of disciplining judges is against the bloc's rules.

FREEDOM IN THE WORLD 2022: THE GLOBAL EXPANSION OF AUTHORITARIAN RULE; Justin Hendrix, *The Big Lie is a Reality*, Just Security (Feb. 23, 2022); Brennan Ctr. for Justice, Local Election Officials Survey (March 2022) (2022); Michael Waldman, *Focus on the Big Lie*, *Not the Big Liar*, Brennan Ctr. for Justice (June 14, 2022); Andrew Maranz, *Does Hungary Offer a Glimpse of Our Authoritarian Future?*, New Yorker (June 27, 2022).

# Speakers List

The following list includes a variety of scholars, advocates, and litigators you may contact when planning your chapter's rule of law events this year. The speakers are listed in alphabetical order, according to their location. We have provided their title, organization, and the broad legal issues related to the rule of law and the health of our democracy into which their research, litigation, or advocacy falls. Please note that these categories are necessarily simplistic. When considering any of the experts listed below for your programming, we encourage you to research the speaker to ensure their specific specialties would be appropriate for your event.

Please note that the potential speakers included in this guide are not an exhaustive list of all possible experts you might consider as you plan your 2022 programming. Instead, this list is intended to provide you with a sampling of the scholars, advocates, institutions, and organizations that work on these issues. When developing your events, we also encourage you to consider local experts and practitioners and to consult law school faculty members, including ACS student chapter faculty advisors, for further suggestions.

Name	Title	Organization	State	Specialty
Patty Ferguson-Bohnee	Clinical Professor of Law	Arizona State University Sandra Day O'Connor College of Law	AZ	Election Law; Voting Rights
Alex Gulotta	Arizona State Director	All Voting is Local	AZ	Election Law; Voting Rights
Toni M. Massaro	Regents' Professor, Milton O. Riepe Chair in Constitutional Law; Dean Emerita	University of Arizona James E. Rogers College of Law	AZ	Constitutional Law
Erwin Chemerinsky	Dean; Jesse H. Choper Distinguished Professor of Law	University of California Berkeley Law	CA	Constitutional Law

Name	Title	Organization	State	Specialty
Daniel Farber	Sho Sato Professor of Law;  Co-Faculty Director, Center for Law, Energy & the Environment	University of California Berkeley Law	CA	Constitutional Law; Administrative Law
Laurel E. Fletcher	Chancellor's Clinical Professor of Law	University of California Berkeley Law	CA	International Law
Richard Hasen	Professor of Law; Director, Safeguarding Democracy Project	UCLA School of Law	CA	Election Law
Jessica A. Levinson	Clinical Professor of Law; Director, Public Service Institute; Director, Journalist Law School	Loyola Law School	CA	Election Law
Jon Michaels	Professor of Law	UCLA School of Law	CA	Constitutional Law; Administrative Law; Democracy/Rule of Law; National Security Law
Zachary Price	Professor and Eucalyptus Foundation Endowed Chair	University of California, Hastings College of Law	CA	Constitutional Law; Administrative Law
Gregory Shaffer	Chancellor's Professor of Law and Political Science	University of California, Irvine School of Law	CA	International Law
Frederic Bloom	Associate Dean for Research; Professor of Law	University of Colorado Law School	СО	Federal Courts

Name	Title	Organization	State	Specialty
Jacqueline de León	Staff Attorney	Native American Rights Fund	СО	Voting Rights
Doug Spencer	Associate Professor; Associate Dean for Faculty Affairs and Research	University of Colorado Law School	СО	Voting Rights
Harold Hongju Koh	Sterling Professor of International Law	Yale Law School	СТ	International Law
David Cole	National Legal Director	American Civil Liberties Union	DC/NY	Constitutional Law
Sophia Lin Lakin	Interim Co-Director, Voting Rights Project	American Civil Liberties Union	DC/NY	Voting Rights
Elizabeth (Liza) Goitein	Co-Director, Liberty & National Security Program	Brennan Center for Justice	DC	National Security Law; Government Transparency
Deepak Gupta	Founding Principal	Gupta Wessler PLLC	DC	Constitutional Law; Government Ethics
Neal Katyal	Partner; Paul and Patricia Saunders Professor of National Security Law; Former Acting Solicitor General	Hogan Lovells; Georgetown University Law Center	DC	Constitutional Law; National Security Law
Martin S. Lederman	Professor from Practice	Georgetown University Law Center	DC	Constitutional Law

Name	Title	Organization	State	Specialty
Alan Morrison	Lerner Family Associate Dean for Public Interest and Public Service Law; Professorial Lecturer in Law	George Washington University  Law School	DC	Constitutional Law
Spencer Overton	Professor of Law	George Washington University Law School	DC	Election Law
Debra Perlin	Policy Director	Citizens for Responsibility and Ethics in Washington (CREW)	DC	Government Transparency; National Security Law
Todd Peterson	Professor of Law	George Washington University  Law School	DC	Congressional Powers; Separation of Powers
Donald Sherman	Senior Vice President/Chief Counsel	Citizens for Responsibility and Ethics in Washington (CREW)	DC	Congressional Powers; Government Transparency
Yvonne Tew	Professor of Law	Georgetown University Law Center	DC	Comparative Constitutiona Law
Wendy Weiser	Vice President, Democracy	Brennan Center for Justice	DC	Election Law; Voting Rights
Ciara Torres-Spelliscy	Professor of Law	Stetson Law	FL	Election Law; Constitutiona Law
Nick Warren	Staff Attorney	ACLU of Florida	FL	Voting Rights

Name	Title	Organization	State	Specialty
Neil J. Kinkopf	Professor of Law	Georgia State University  College of Law	GA	Separation of Powers; Presidential Powers; Constitutional Law
Eric J. Segall	Ashe Family Chair Professor of Law	Georgia State University  College of Law	GA	Constitutional Law
Aklima Khondoker	Chief Legal Officer	The New Georgia Project	GA	Voting Rights; Civil Rights
Poy Winichakul	Senior Voting Rights Attorney	Southern Poverty Law Center	GA	Voting Rights
Mark Kende	James Madison Chair in Constitutional Law; Director of the Constitutional Law Center	Drake Law School	IA	Constitutional Law
Tom Ginsburg	Leo Spitz Professor of International Law; Ludwig and Hilde Wolf Research Scholar; Professor of Political Science	University of Chicago	IL	Comparative Constitutional Law
Paul Gowder	Professor of Law	Northwestern University Pritzker School of Law	IL	Constitutional Law; Rule of Law
Aziz Huq	Frank and Bernice J. Greenberg Professor of Law	University of Chicago	IL	Constitutional Law

Name	Title	Organization	State	Specialty
Heidi Kitrosser	Professor of Law	Northwestern University Pritzker School of Law	IL	Constitutional Law
Carolyn Shapiro	Professor of Law; Associate Dean for Academic Administration and Strategic Initiatives	Chicago-Kent College of Law	IL	Constitutional Law
Geoffrey Stone	Edward H. Levi Distinguished Service Professor of Law (available for Chicago chapters after April 1 but otherwise should be taken off of list)	University of Chicago	IL	Constitutional Law
David Strauss	Gerald Ratner Distinguished Service Professor of Law; Faculty Director of the Jenner and Block Supreme Court and Appellate Clinic	University of Chicago	IL	Constitutional Law
Luis Fuentes-Rowher	Professor of Law, Class of 1950 Herman B Wells Endowed Professor	Indiana University Maurer School of Law	IN	Voting Rights
Josh Douglas	Ashland, Inc-Spears Distinguished Research Professor of Law	University of Kentucky Rosenberg College of Law	KY	Election Law

Name	Title	Organization	State	Specialty
Guy-Uriel Charles	Charles Ogletree, Jr. Professor of Law	Harvard Law School	MA	Election Law
Nicholas Stephanopoulos	Kirkland & Ellis Professor of Law	Harvard Law School	MA	Election Law
Jed Shugerman	Visiting Professor of Law (Fall 2022-Spring 2023); Professor of Law	Boston University Law School; Fordham University School of Law	MA/NY	Administrative Law; Constitutional Law; Judicial Independence
Gilda Daniels	Professor of Law	University of Baltimore School of Law	MD	Election Law; Voting Rights
Ellen D. Katz	Ralph W. Aigler Professor of Law	University of Michigan Law School	MI	Election Law
Leah Litman	Assistant Professor of Law	University of Michigan Law School	MI	Constitutional Law; Federal Courts
Richard Primus	Theodore J. St. Antoine Collegiate Professor of Law	University of Michigan Law School	MI	Constitutional Law
Travis Crum	Associate Professor of Law	Washington University in St. Louis School of Law	МО	Voting Rights
Michael Gerhardt	Burton Craige Distinguished Professor of Jurisprudence	University of North Carolina School of Law	NC	Constitutional Law

Name	Title	Organization	State	Specialty
Bill Marshall	William Rand Kenan, Jr. Distinguished Professor of Law	University of North Carolina School of Law	NC	Constitutional Law
Neil Siegel	David W. Ichel Professor of Law and Professor of Political Science; Associate Dean for Intellectual Life; Director of the Summer Institute on Law and Policy	Duke University School of Law	NC	Constitutional Law; Federal Courts
Ryan P. Haygood	President & CEO	New Jersey Institute for Social Justice	NJ	Voting Rights
Kim Lane Scheppele	Laurance S. Rockefeller Professor of Sociology and International Affairs in the Princeton School of Public and International Affairs and the University Center for Human Values	Princeton University	NJ	International Law; Comparative Constitutional Law
Ian Bartrum	Professor of Law	University of Nevada, Las Vegas William S. Boyd School of Law	NV	Constitutional Law
Wilfred Codrington III	Assistant Professor of Law	Brooklyn Law School	NY	Voting Rights

Name	Title	Organization	State	<b>S</b> pecialty
Jamal Greene	Dwight Professor of Law	Columbia Law School	NY	Constitutional Law; Federal Courts
Madhav Khosla	Associate Professor of Law	Columbia Law School	NY	Comparative Constitutional Law
Davin Rosborough	Senior Staff Attorney, Voting Rights Project	American Civil Liberties Union	NY	Election Law; Voting Rights
Peter M. Shane	Distinguished Scholar in Residence	New York University School of Law	NY/OH	Constitutional Law; Administrative Law
Kate Shaw	Professor of Law, Co-Director, Floersheimer Center for Constitutional Democracy	Cardozo Law	NY	Administrative Law; Constitutional Law; Law of Democracy
Daniel Kobil	Professor of Law	Capital University Law School	OH	Constitutional Law; Separation of Powers
Kermit Roosevelt	David Berger Professor of the Administration of Justice	University of Pennsylvania  Law School	PA	Constitutional Law
Ganesh Sitaraman	Professor of Law	Vanderbilt University Law School	TN	Constitutional Law; Administrative Law

Name	Title	Organization	State	<b>S</b> pecialty
Sanford V. Levinson	W. St. John Garwood and W. St. John Garwood, Jr. Centennial Chair	The University of Texas at Austin School of Law	TX/MA	Constitutional Law
Stephen I. Vladeck	A. Dalton Cross Professor in Law	The University of Texas at Austin School of Law	TX	Constitutional Law;  National Security Law
Bertrall Ross	Justice Thurgood Marshall Distinguished Professor of Law; Director, Karsh Center for Law and Democracy	University of Virginia School of Law	VA	Administrative Law; Constitutional Law; Election Law
Rebecca Green	Associate Professor of Law; Co- Director, Election Law Program	William and Mary School of Law	VA	Election Law
Mila Versteeg	Henry L. and Grace Doherty Charitable Foundation Professor of Law	University of Virginia School of Law	VA	Comparative Constitutional Law
Daniel Tokaji	Fred W. & Vi Miller Dean and Professor of Law (unable to travel, would prefer to do virtual events)	University of Wisconsin Law School	WI	Election Law
Robert Yablon	Associate Professor of Law	University of Wisconsin Law School	WI	Constitutional Law; Federal Courts

## About the American Constitution Society

The American Constitution Society (ACS) believes that law should be a force to improve the lives of all people. ACS works for positive change by shaping debate on vitally important legal and constitutional issues through development and promotion of high-impact ideas to opinion leaders and the media; by building networks of lawyers, law students, judges and policymakers dedicated to those ideas; and by countering the activist conservative legal movement that has sought to erode our enduring constitutional values. By bringing together powerful, relevant ideas and passionate, talented people, ACS makes a difference in the constitutional, legal, and public policy debates that shape our democracy.